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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
May 6, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Bill Gulliford, Greg Anderson
Also: Council Member Jim Love; Kirk Sherman, Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Ronnie Belton, Jim Behrendt, Joey Greive, Marc Stickney, Glenn Hansen, Judie Garard, Patti Coleman – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
Meeting Convened: 1:26 p.m. 
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting and Council Members Gulliford and Anderson requested that next week’s meeting be moved to 2:00 p.m. to accommodate a conflicting event.

Ms. Boyer described the results of last week’s noticed meeting regarding CIP policy changes and the decision to start policy discussions with matters that will most immediately impact the development of the FY15-16 CIP ordinance.

Stormwater utility issues
Jim Robinson, Director of Public Works, distributed a stormwater utility program information sheet and discussed the history of the implementation of the utility in 2007/08. The utility has allocated an average of 55% of its revenues to operations and maintenance expenses annually over the course of its 7 years of operation. Operating costs are defined as salary, benefits, internal service charges, contract costs and other non-capital costs. He briefly discussed comparative information between Jacksonville’s stormwater utility and others in Florida provided by the Florida Stormwater Association Utility Rate Survey.
Mr. Robinson responded to questions from the committee about the department’s heavy equipment acquisition process and why the vehicle purchases authorized by Council in the FY14-15 budget are still in the specification development process and many months from actual purchase. Ms. Boyer urged the department to plan its acquisition needs several years in advance in order to speed up the specification and purchase process and get the machinery into the field as quickly as possible. The committee debated whether the cost of water quality credit trading should be characterized as a capital or an operating expense, which impacts on the calculation of the percentage of utility expenses that are operating versus capital expenses. Ms. Boyer asked for further information on what percentage of other utilities’ operating budgets are allocated to debt service, which is how Jacksonville treats as an operating expense. Council Auditor Kirk Sherman said that he did not see a particular advantage one way or another as to whether the stormwater utility fee paid either all operational or all capital expenses with the General Fund supplementing the other side of the ledger. Ms. Boyer expressed a preference for using stormwater utility revenues for capital purposes only with the General Fund picking up any remaining operational expenses in excess of the utility’s revenue. 
The committee asked questions of Mr. Robinson and of A.J. Souto, the Public Works Department’s finance manager, about the City’s total needs in stormwater operations, maintenance, debt service and capital and how the capital needs are determined. Ms. Boyer pointed out that funding for stormwater capital projects has declined in recent years to the point where there is almost nothing for capital projects and still not enough for routine drainage system maintenance expenses. The committee determined not to take any action on stormwater utility policies until further information is obtained and today’s questions are answered. Ms. Boyer asked for a complete list of all needed stormwater utility projects, both those currently listed in the CIP and those that have been discussed and possibly even planned and designed in years past, but do not currently appear on the CIP project list. Mr. Robinson called the committee’s attention to the wording of the stormwater utility ordinance which he says clearly states that the utility’s revenue would be used for both operational and capital purposes.
Form of CIP book and ordinance
Ms. Boyer distributed several pages of the Ordinance Code describing the required elements of the Capital Improvement Program, which includes considerably more detail than the City currently includes in its CIP document. Some of the additional detail is included in the CIP book distributed at the start of the budget consideration process, but the book is not adopted by Council; instead the Council adopts schedules of  a more summary nature. Angela Moyer of the Budget Office pointed out the difference between the 5-year CIP document and the first year project list which includes more detailed information on all funding sources for the first year and projected costs for the subsequent 4 years. The one year detailed schedule is currently attached to the budget ordinance, not the CIP ordinance. The CIP book that is submitted with the budget package is currently not revised after the Finance Committee and the Council take action on the budget because it is not formally adopted by ordinance. The Auditor’s Office and Budget Office will meet to discuss a process and time frame for revising the full CIP book after budget adoption.
The committee agreed to 2 policy recommendations: 

1) The first-year detailed CIP project listing with funding sources should be adopted in both the budget ordinance and the CIP ordinance.
2) The CIP 5-year book will be updated after the adoption of the budget to reflect Council action and posted on the City web site along with the budget book.

The committee discussed the listing of projects not lapsed and the need for that list to be accurate and updated regularly. The list as it currently stands is marked “for informational purposes only”, which Ms. Boyer thinks is insufficient. Ms. Moyer explained that the City’s financial system can produce a report that includes total project budget but not specific revenue sources for multi-source projects. She will work with the Public Works Department on including percentage of project completion and the length of time a project has been on the CIP in future editions of the “projects not lapsed” report. The FAMIS system does not include the authorizing ordinance number for projects, so Ms. Moyer created and maintains a separate spreadsheet to capture that sort of project information. Ms. Boyer pointed out that the Budget Code specifically says that projects not included on the “projects not lapsed” list do lapse if they are unfunded, which Kirk Sherman said conflicts with another provision of the Code that says capital projects may not be abandoned without Council action.
Minimum annual recurring capital maintenance budgets and backlogs
Daryl Joseph of the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department was asked to provide a figure for annual ongoing park maintenance, plus the amount of accumulated backlog of maintenance needs. In response to a question, Mr. Joseph stated that approximately $1.5 million of Loblolly Mitigation Fund district council accounts remains unallocated by council members, which must be spent by the end of June at the end of the Council year.  Council members have recently put in numerous requests for use of those funds which is reducing the remaining balance.
Jim Robinson gave the committee figures on the amount of funding backlogs (but not annual ongoing funding needs) in a variety of Public Works maintenance and repair categories. The backlog figures by function are as follows: roadway resurfacing - $10 million; existing sidewalk repairs - $5 million; new sidewalk construction - $3 million; intersection improvements (top 10 most dangerous intersections) - $1.1 million; bridge repairs (for 14 structurally deficient bridges, not including the old courthouse parking deck on Coastline Drive) - $33 million; capital building maintenance (for unforeseen emergencies) - $1.2 million; pavement markings - $ million; traffic signals and fiber optic connections - $5.6 million; traffic calming installations - $100,000; enhanced pedestrian crossings - $1 million; Trail Ridge Landfill expansion - $31 million.  Mr. Robinson will bring back next week a figures for bulkhead repair backlog. Ms. Boyer requested that he also provide a figure on the total liability for Jax Ash Site remediation and Americans With Disabilities Act compliance pursuant to those two legal settlements. She also requested that in addition to the backlog amounts presented today, Mr. Robinson provide the committee with reasonable estimates of the amounts needed in each of the categories listed above for routine, ongoing maintenance and repair needs. She has reviewed several years of budget documents from the late 2000s and discovered that the City used to budget considerable sums (multi-millions of dollars) in each of these categories annually to deal with expected routine maintenance and repairs. That has not been the case in recent years as budgets have been very tight.
The committee will return to all of this week’s topics again next week, and hopes to also have time to take up policies related to the City’s debt affordability model and policies. The meeting will begin at 2:00 p.m.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:26 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   5.6.15   Posted 4:30 p.m.
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    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    5.6.15
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
    5.6.15
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